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	             GREAT TORRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL




Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 06 July 2017 
at 7.00pm in the

Meeting Room, Council Offices, Castle Hill, Great Torrington

PRESENT:
Cllrs, Miss S Mills (Chair), Miss K Allin, Mrs M Brown, Mrs A Clarke, 

D Cox, Mrs D Davey, R Darch, Mrs R Funnell, Miss C Miller, Mrs C Simmons and 
N Stark
Also Present: Michael Tighe, (Town Clerk) and Karen Chapman (Assistant Town 
    Clerk) 
MINUTES

54. THE OPENING PRAYER: Rev Peter Bevan
55. APOLOGIES: None 
56. PUBLIC CONTRIBUTIONS
Cllr Mrs M Brown addressed the meeting and explained recent events which had led to the possibility of resurrecting the project of installing a cable car from the top of Castle Hill to Rosemoor.  Discussions have started with interested parties and Cllr Mrs M Brown asked the meeting if there was an appetite to pursue this matter further.  The meeting agreed that a working group should be established and that the Town Council would work with other groups, but lead this project.  The working group of Councillors were agreed as Cllrs Mrs M Brown, Miss S Mills, Mrs D Davey and N Stark.
Devon County Council Cllr A Saywell confirmed that he was happy to support this initiative and will feed back to the County Council.

57. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 
a. Council Meeting Minutes –  01 June 2017
b. Planning Meeting Minutes –  07 June 2017
c. Environment Meeting Minutes – 14 June 2017
d. Planning Meeting Minutes – 21 June 2017

The minutes of the Council, Planning and Environment meetings were agreed as an accurate record.

58. MATTERS ARISING 

The Environment Meeting – Pannier Market: The Town Clerk explained that there appeared to be concern in how daily markets are managed.  It was suggested that a small working group be established to review the viability of any involvement by the Town Council.  Cllrs Miss K Allin, N Stark and Mrs C Simmons agreed to form a working group.

Cllr Mrs C Simmons asked if a Planning date in respect of the dwellings at Caddywell Lane had been agreed.  Cllr Mrs M brown confirmed that it had not.

59. CORRESPONDENCE AND OTHER BUSINESS BROUGHT FORWARD BY THE
DIRECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN  

None
60. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS SUBMITTED NO LATER THAN NOON, 05.07.17
None

61. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Cllrs Mrs M Brown, Miss S Mills & Mrs D Davey declared personal interests as members of Save Torrington’s Irreplaceable Torrington Cottage Hospital (STITCH).  Cllrs Mrs Brown, Mrs R Funnell, Mrs D Davey, Miss S Mills and Mrs C Simmons declared personal interests as members of Save Our Hospital Services, (SoHS). Cllrs Mrs M Brown, R Darch and Mrs C Simmons declared dual hatted interests as members of more than one authority.  
62. THE AGENDA WAS AGREED BETWEEN PART “A” AND PART “B” (Confidential and Restricted Information) 
Agreed

The Chair agreed to bring item 15. Report from Devon County Councillor forward as Cllr A Saywell needed to leave the meeting early.

63. REPORT FROM DEVON COUNTY COUNCILLOR 

Cllr Saywell thanked the organisers of Torrington Together, held in June 2017 and advised that it had been extremely helpful for him to be able to meet so many people from various groups within Great Torrington.
Reporting on the headline findings from the Health Acute Services Review Cllr Saywell said that initial findings were positive as there is an indication that acute services will remain at North Devon Hospital.  Cllr Saywell thanked members of the community, STITCH and SOHS for their campaign against cuts of acute services and making their concerns known.  The detailed findings haven’t yet been published and it is anticipated this will happen in September 2017.  Cllr Saywell confirmed that he will keep the Town Council informed of further news as and when possible.

Cllr Saywell reported that he has supported Great Torrington Museum in their bid for lottery funding.

Cllr Saywell informed the meeting that he had attended his first Economy Meeting at Devon County Council and had endeavoured to raise the profile of Great Torrington.  Cllr Saywell brought the lack of banks within the town and issues around the Creamery to the Council’s attention. Whilst it is early days, Cllr Saywell hoped for improved communication and joint working between the County, Districts Councils and Town Council in the future.
64. POLICE REPORT

A report submitted by the Police confirmed 17 crimes within Great Torrington during June 2017.

65. CHRISTMAS 2017

Following concerns of lack of coordination of events last year, it was agreed to set up a working group for Christmas 2017 activities. Other groups such as the Cavaliers will be invited to join the working group with the Town Council acting as the catalyst.  Councillors Miss S Mills, Mrs M Brown, Mrs D Davey, Mrs A Clarke and Miss C Miller agreed to be on this working group.

66. GREAT TORRINGTON NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN – Cllr R Darch 
Cllr R Darch explained how the Town’s Plan is currently waiting on the outcome of the Local Plan.  This is currently being progressed by Torridge District and North Devon Councils.  It is envisaged that the Local Plan will be finalised by the end of 2017 – early 2018. Once the Local Plan is fully ratified, the Town Council will be in a position to finalise Great Torrington Town Council’s Neighbourhood Plan.

67. HEALTH SERVICES - Cllr Mrs R Funnell
Cllr Mrs R Funnell confirmed that the last Health and Social Care Steering Group meeting scheduled for 20th June 2017 was cancelled.   The date clashed with publication of the "Acute Services Review" and because of this no one from the health services was available to attend. Cllr Mrs R Funnell advised that after writing to the Estates Manager in relation to the external condition of the hospital she had received a reply which in summary said there was not enough money to paint and tidy up the outside of the hospital building.    

Cllr Mrs R Funnell brought the meeting’s attention to the Naylor Report we she explained gives cause for concern. The Report suggests that, if hospital buildings are sold, the Trust will receive extra funding to match the disposal receipts.   This could generously be interpreted as a way of ensuring the buildings are not sold off cheaply.  It specifically mentions buildings that have not been adequately maintained.   

Currently Torrington Hospital is under the North Devon District Hospital (NDDH) property services.   The Town Council needs to be alert to any prospect of transferring the building to the proposed new QUANGO which separates the property arm of the National Health Service from health provision.  Cllr Mrs R Funnell expressed her concern as the new arm is likely to see all property which is not in current use as something to sell rather than something to re-use in a way that benefits patients.

Cllr Mrs R Funnell stressed another concern in that property "excessively used for non-clinical purposes" is a definition for "not needed".   For example, the singing group for Alzheimer clients may be seen as a social activity, without recognising the benefits to mental health of both the clients and their Carers.   Similarly, day care has health benefits both for monitoring the attendees and giving their carers a break.

Cllr Mrs R Funnell reported that the recent Acute Services Review suggests all acute services remain in Barnstaple.   

However, a section of the report in italics is a concern.   "Recommendations will be tested in more detail to ensure they can be delivered with safe, cost effective and reliable staffing solutions for the future.  Only once this assurance is complete can the recommendation be finalised"

Cllr R Darch enquired whether the Social Care Steering Group were looking at the “outpatient” services.  Cllr Mrs R Funnell confirmed that this was one of the issues discussed and there is a list of current services available, however, not all of these are “clinical services”, such as the singing group.  Cllr Mrs R Funnell confirmed that she would forward an up-to-date list of services provided.
Cllr Mrs M Brown reported that the Town Council had arranged for Torrington Hospital to be entered onto the Local List of assets of community value and would encourage other local hospitals to do the same.

Cllr Mrs M Brown reported that a “Birthday Party” had been held outside the hospital on the 5th July to celebrate 59 years of the National Health Service.

Cllr Mrs M Brown reported that STITCH was meeting with Geoffrey Cox MP to pursue his offer of a meeting with the Secretary of State. 

Cllr Mrs M Brown raised the issue of overgrown vegetation around the hospital premises and asked that this be raised at the next Social Care Steering Group.

68. FUTURES GROUP
Cllr Miss K Allin explained how a group of residents from Kingsmead has set up a “Kingsmead Fundraising Group” to endeavour to purchase equipment for their local play area.  Torridge District Council (current owners) has donated a park bench and a number of fund raising events are being planned by the group.  A committee has been formed and a further meeting will take place in two weeks time.

69.  REPORTS FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 
Cllr Mrs C Simmons reported on the Peer Review confirming there was a follow up meeting about the future of the Council and priorities were to be looked at again. 
Cllr Mrs C Simmons reported on the last Full Council meeting and confirmed there had been a talk about Leader 5 and it was interesting to note that there are large amounts of funding unspent to date
Cllr Mrs C Simmons confirmed that the Local Plan is mostly accepted by the inspector but there will be some changes.  Councillors will vote on the changes before it goes to consultation again. It is unlikely to be adopted until early 2018.

Following the Internal Scrutiny Committee Cllr Mrs C Simmons advised Council that the good news is that the Old Creamery Site has its planning permission.  Parking income has substantially increased and has reached over £1million for the first time in TDC history.
As Housing Lead Cllr Mrs C Simmons reported that she had attended a Gypsy and Traveller conference at Devon County Council. Torridge needs a location for a temporary site for this group to be able to stop legally.  
Cllr R Darch advised Members of a Police briefing being held on the 19th July 2017 at 10.00am at the Town Hall in Bideford.
Cllr Mrs M Brown confirmed that the next Area Advisory meeting has been cancelled.  The next meeting for all areas will be at Langtree Village Hall and Members and officers from Devon County Council will be invited. 
70. 
OUTSIDE BODIES REPORTS AND APPOINTMENTS
Cllr Miss K Allin reported that the judging day for Torrington In Bloom was successful and there was a view that the town looked better than last year. The Secret Garden was particularly improved.  The team members are hoping for Gold this year! The presentation of the potato growing competition will take place at the school on Monday 10th July 2017.

Cllr Miss S Mills reported on her trip to Tiverton and noted that the new Mayor has been a Cllr for 42 years.

Cllr Miss S Mills reported that there will be a local election for three of the vacant seats if 4 or more people stand.  The cost of Polling Cards will be approximately £1,500. Members agreed to go ahead and have Polling Cards.

71. ANNUAL AUDIT REPORT

The annual audit report was approved.  
a. The annual governance statement 2016/2017 was approved

b. The accounting statement 2016/2017 was approved

c. The remainder of the annual report was approved

The Internal Auditor’s Report will go to Policy Committee.  It was noted that any variation of 15% or more of headline figures must be explained.
72.     ACCOUNTS PAID TO-DATE 
Noted

73. PART B 
None
74. DATE OF NEXT MEETING  

Thursday 7th September 2017 
The meeting closed at 8.30pm

Signed …………………………………………

Date …………………………………….
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